ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 2015


Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting for Up Hatherley, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 7th April 2015
Present:
Chairman of the Council, Councillor S. Fowler
In attendance:  K. Oakey – to record minutes, Councillors P. Worsley, J. Ward, G. Cassell and 4 parishioners
1. Welcome and Chairman’s Report
The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting and expressed his disappointment once again at the low turnout from parishioners.  He also expressed disappointment that Cllr Vernon Smith, who was due to attend and speak on Highways, had not turned up.

The Chairman informed the meeting that the Police would not be sending a representative this year.  He had been informed that the number of officers allocated to cover Cheltenham was reducing from 8 to 2 under the cuts, as a result the regular reports they received from the Community Police Officer would come to an end.  Unfortunately, the Council had not been provided with a crime report for some time; however he was not aware of any crime and disorder issues of note.  Parishioners present did not raise any concerns.
The Chairman said that the rest of what he would report were familiar issues, as follows:

Grovefield Way – this development had now started and as predicted was a hideous scar in the Green Belt.  Sadly Cheltenham BC did not make an appeal despite having strong grounds, also it was of interest to note that the BMW Showroom was not part of the original plan, and was submitted under a separate change of use.
There had been no progress on the M&G site sports field, and the Chairman reported that no one seemed prepared to accept any responsibility for the disgraceful delay by Tewkesbury BC neither the members, nor the officers.  It was interesting to note that someone appeared to be maintaining the grass.  The ideal solution still would appear to be the Southside Football Club proposal.

The Examination in Public (EiP) of the JCS was due to start on 19th May in the Municipal Offices in Cheltenham and was scheduled to last for 6 weeks.  The Chairman had been assured that the Inspector had been provided with copies of all of the objections.  Cllr Cassell noted that with the general election pending, planning might be high on the agendas of the political parties.

Work on the Lakeside School extension had started and there would be considerable disruption as the essential work proceeded.  Some recent traffic issues might have been resolved, but the Parish Council; remained concerned about the long term implications that such a large increase in pupil numbers would have on the already congested highway system.
The Youth Council remained temporarily in abeyance due to the onset of the exam season, but the Chairman reported that he was hopeful that this could be restarted in the near future.
The recent Green Spaces review had been completed and submitted, and they were awaiting the conclusion of the Borough Council’s review.

The wildflower planting area earmarked for Long Mynd Green had been set out, and it was hoped to involve some local children in planting the seeds.

The Chairman noted that the Council’s annual precept for 2015 – 2016, had once again been frozen for the eighth year in succession.

Finally he wished to record his thanks to the Parish Clerk for her hard work in keeping them on the straight and narrow, and also to his Deputy, Cllr Worsley, for all his help and support.
2. Apologies: Cllrs. A. Bamford, C. Mason, R. Johnes, N. Holden, S. Bamford, and R. Whyborn
3. Crime Report
No matters to report.
4. Matters Arising from Minutes of the 2014 Annual Parish Meeting  
The minutes of the previous meeting had been circulated and signed at the June 2014 Parish Council meeting.  There were no other matters arising that needed to be discussed at the current meeting.  
5. Highways Group Report – Cllr Mason
The Chairman presented the report compiled by Cllr Mason, which is reproduced as follows:

Maintenance

It would be fair to say that last year was extremely frustrating with regard to getting works implemented and completed.  By and large this was a result of Gloucestershire Highways’ contractor Amey’s poor performance with regard to repairing and maintaining the highway.  Potholes continued to be one of the major issues but are repaired once a request to do so has been received.  The Parish Council understands that a complete business review of the contract by the County Council and Amey is due to take place in the near future.  Local issues that are still on-going include replacement of the chevron sign at Cold Pool Lane roundabout, drainage clearance, installation of parking bays (Hatherley Lane by ASDA) and road markings.  Nonetheless the Highways Working Group will continue to lobby and meet with Officers of the Highways Dept.  Interesting and slightly unexpected was the surplus in the County’s highway budget as a result of Amey’s failure to maintain the highways.
On a more positive note we can report that as a result of the Parish’s lobbying Hatherley Lane from the roundabout with Hatherley Road to the railway bridge will be resurfaced shortly.  We would also confirm that Windermere Road was also due to be resurfaced.
In addition the paving slabs in Carmarthen Road are due to be replaced next year.  County Councillor Wheeler has agreed to use some of his Highways Local Money to match-fund County spending on the repairs to the pavement in Carmarthen Road, the installation of bollards on the grass and pavement opposite Lakeside School and signage at the Caernarvon Court crossing point.  
At the time of writing we are aware of a number of pavements on the Parish’s “to do” list are being looked at by Cllr Wheeler and the Highways Officer, with the aim of identifying those that will be included in the next bidding round.
Traffic Calming

During the last year the Parish Council used a mobile Vehicle Activated Sign (VAS) to monitor and record the traffic speed in a number of locations around the Parish.  Whilst the vast majority of motorists stayed within the speed limit, the same cannot be said for those using Up Hatherley Way.  As a result of our findings the Parish has successfully lobbied for the installation of a “movable” VAS.  Our expectation is that the equipment will be installed in the next financial year.  The Parish Council has agreed to manage the system and move it to the various locations.  The task of moving and charging the sign is not onerous and it is hoped that this will develop into a community activity.  Accordingly we would welcome volunteers.
It is hoped that the County will provide a number of correx speed limit signs for the Parish Council to install on lamp posts around the Parish.
Future Priorities

The Highways Group has provided the Highways Department with a list of its priorities with regard to maintenance.  Whilst subject to budgetary constraints it is hoped that the list will be used to schedule a number of works/projects thus increasing efficiency.
The Chairman reported that the Council would welcome suggestions from parishioners on any future priorities that they would like to see included.

A parishioner present expressed disappointment that Cllr Vernon Smith had not attended as that was the reason he had come.  He asked that a reason be sought as to why he was not present with a request that he attend the next Parish Council meeting.

A query was raised as to whether the fence at No1 Wimborne Close had planning permission, as this was an open plan estate so should not be permitted.  Cllr Worsley would follow the matter up,

A parishioner noted that several areas of the Parish were prone to ponding after heavy rain, and that might be because soakaways were in use, rather than drains.  Cllr Worsley responded that he was sure that Cllr Mason had already resolved the issue, and the Chairman noted that any ponding was short lived.
The Chairman reported that Cheltenham BC had taken legal advice on the issue of the allocation of allotments, and had been advised that they could not hide behind an ancient law stating that it was the exclusive duty of the Parish Council to provide allotments for their parishioners.  This was unenforceable the more especially as they raised an administrative charge as part of the Council Tax.  They could not restrict their waiting list in any way. 
6. Bus Survey

The Chairman noted that the bus survey issued by the County Council had been extended until 24th April, and a link had been provided in his last Parish magazine article should anyone wish to respond.  He noted that Cllr Whyborn had provided a good response as their borough councillor.

7. Finance
The Clerk had circulated the accounts, one showing spend against budget, and the second spend against last year.  Bookings were up by £300 on the village hall which was positive, and some of this is as a result of more regular users, possibly following the new floor and roof works.
The Chairman recorded his thanks to Elaine Lawrence for her work on updating and maintaining the website.

There were no further matters to discuss so the Chairman closed the meeting.
Signed………………………………………………….Chairman, 5th May 2015
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